17
6

STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENT PLANNING AUTHORITY

ABERDEEN, THURSDAY, 18th SEPTEMBER, 2008 

Present:-
Councillors Argyle, Cassie, Cox, Merson, Milne, Penny (as substitute for Councillor Dean), Pratt, Storr, Stuart (as substitute for Councillor Cormie), Webster, J. West (as substitute for Councillor Jaffrey) and Young.

APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR

1.
The Authority heard the Clerk ask the members present to nominate members to be the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority. 

The Clerk informed the Authority that the Chair and Vice-Chair should not be from the same Council and that they shall hold office for a period of two years from the date of this meeting, and at the end of the Chair’s term of office the Vice-Chair will automatically assume the role of Chair and a new Vice-Chair will be elected.  

Councillor Argyle nominated Councillor Cassie to be the Chair of the Authority which was seconded by Councillor Milne.

The Authority resolved:-
to agree that Councillor Cassie be the Chair of the Authority.

Councillor Cassie nominated Councillor Argyle to be the Vice-Chair of the Authority which was seconded by Councillor Webster.  

The Authority resolved:-
to agree that Councillor Argyle be the Vice-Chair of the Authority.

The Authority then heard Councillor Cassie as the Chair welcome those present to the first meeting of the Authority and introduced the Strategic Development Planning Authority’s staffing team headed by David Jennings, Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager.

MINUTE OF MEETING OF THE ABERDEEN CITY AND SHIRE STRATEGIC PLANNING COMMITTEE – 9TH JUNE 2008
2.
The Authority had before it for its information a copy of the Minute of Meeting of the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Planning Committee of 9th June, 2008.

The Authority resolved:-
to note the Minute.

STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENT PLAN AREA – PROPOSED SUBMISSION
3.
The Authority had before it a report by the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager which informed the Authority of the results of the consultation on a Strategic Development Plan area and proposed its submission to Scottish Ministers for approval.

The report outlined that the Planning Etc (Scotland) Act 2006 enabled the designation of Strategic Development Planning Authorities (SDPA) by Scottish Ministers on 25th June, 2008.  The designation orders relating to the Act identified that those planning authorities which were jointly to form a SDPA (Aberdeen City Council and Aberdeenshire Council in this case) had to, within three months, submit the following to Scottish Ministers:-

· a plan showing the proposed boundary of the Strategic Development Plan (SDP) area;

· a statement in justification of that proposal;  and

· a request that Scottish Ministers determine the boundary of the SDP area.

The report explained that a six-week consultation period on the proposed SDP area started on 18th July, 2008 and ended on 29th August, 2008.

During the consultation an advert was placed in the local Press but formal responses were only requested from a limited number of organisations:-

· both Councils;

· neighbouring planning authorities;

· Community Councils in Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire;

· key and other agencies;  and

· members of the Key Stakeholder Reference Group.

The report explained that a total of twelve responses were received within the six-week consultation period; and six responses were received following the deadline which were subsequently considered;  and there were no objections to the boundary although concerns were raised by two respondees:-

· Ballater and Crathie Community Council raised concern that towns in the Cairngorms National Park area will be excluded from possible developments initiated by the SDP;  and

· Scottish Enterprise supported the principle of forming the Aberdeen City and Shire SDPA however concern was raised with regards to the exclusion of the Cairngorms National Park, however, they would be content with proposals set out in the boundary consultation document if appropriate infrastructure is provided via the SDP to stimulate economic development in the Cairngorms National Park area which also mirrors proposals within the Cairngorms National Park Local Plan.

The report explained that the Cairngorms National Park Authority had responded positively to the boundary proposal as it is in line with the Park’s wishes and Scottish Government guidance.  The importance of cross-boundary liaison was stressed as a way of overcoming any issues raised by a number of stakeholders including Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA) around issues of waste and river basin management planning.  

The report informed the SDPA that both Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire Councils had agreed the boundary and justification as proposed.

The report explained that following the agreement of the SDPA a submission would be made to the Scottish Ministers before the deadline of 25th September, 2008;  and once an area is approved by the Scottish Ministers, this will be announced on the SDPA website and all those responding to the consultation will be notified.

The report recommended:-

that the Strategic Development Planning Authority:-

agree that the proposed SDP area boundary be sent to Scottish Ministers as outlined in the report for their determination and that a report be presented to a future meeting detailing the determination made by the Scottish Ministers.

The Authority resolved:-
to agree that the proposed SDP area boundary and justification be sent to Scottish Ministers as outlined in the report for their determination and that a report be presented to a future meeting detailing the determination made by the Scottish Ministers.

STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENT PLANNING AUTHORITY IDENTITY – PRESENTATION
4.
The Authority received a presentation from the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager in relation to the proposed identity of the Strategic Development Planning Authority with regard to its logo;  its stationery;  etcetera.

During his presentation Mr. Jennings put forward a number of options for the Authority to consider in relation to its identity, following which the Authority discussed these options in detail.  

The Authority resolved:-
(i)
to agree that the Strategic Development Planning Authority should have the “Aberdeen City and Shire” brand at the start of its name, i.e. Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Planning Authority and this should be recognised as its formal name, however, it could be shortened to the Aberdeen City and Shire SDPA for the purposes of logos and other less formal documents;

(ii)
to agree that the Aberdeen City and Shire brand colours should be utilised for logos and letterheads relating to the SDPA;  and

(iii)
to note that designers would be looking at the decision of the Authority and would produce appropriate logos for the SDPA accordingly.

MATTER OF URGENCY

The Authority agreed to consider the following report as a matter of urgency in terms of Section 50(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973 in order for it to consider its budgetary requirements for 2009/2010.
PROPOSED BUDGET 2009/10

5.
The Authority had before it a report by the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager which outlined a proposed budget for the Authority for the year 2009/10 as a basis for discussions with Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire Councils to help inform them in relation to their budget-setting processes.

The report explained that the strategic development plan team had only been in existence for five months, and therefore there was a higher than normal degree of uncertainty over the budget proposal because there were limited reliable existing figures upon which it could be based.

The report explained that the money made available by the Scottish Government covered start-up costs in 2008/09 (£120,000) and was a one-off payment and would not be repeated in future financial years, and as a result, all costs incurred from now on needed to be met by the two Councils.  

The report explained that given the small size of the overall budget and the fact that 80% of the SDPA’s costs were fixed, it was difficult to identify areas where efficiencies could be generated.  

The report outlined that account has been taken in the figures of the 2.5% pay-offer made by local government, although it was recognised that Unions have already rejected this offer and that any increase in this would need to be reflected in the total budget allocation.  

The report explained that the proposal therefore is for gross expenditure of £329,000, a 2.1% reduction on the 2008/09 figure and after taking account of the expected income from the sale of approved structure plans, this would take net expenditure to £326,000 which would be split on a fifty-fifty basis between Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire Councils (each Council therefore contributing £163,000) (this represented a 3% reduction on the 2008/09 figures).  

The report outlined that a significant element of uncertainty in 2009/10 was the possibility of an “Examination in Public” into the Finalised Structure Plan and the nature and duration of any such Examination if it was required.  The report explained that holding an Examination was at the discretion of the Scottish Ministers and the form any Examination took would be at the discretion of the Reporter.  The report explained that a sum of £10,000 had been identified in the proposed budget for an Examination on the basis that it was prudent to assume that one is likely to be required by Scottish Ministers, however, the costs associated with such an Examination would vary widely and it was therefore suggested that both Councils recognise this uncertainty and the possible need to use contingencies to cover these costs.

The report explained that this proposal was based on the stage reached in the development plan cycle and the legacy of Scottish Government start-up costs and therefore it cannot be assumed that costs will be able to be held at this level in 2010/11 and particularly 2011/12 as work commences on a Strategic Development Plan.  

The report explained that both Councils should be made aware that the SDPA may not be able to function at this level of funding in future years if it is to meet its statutory obligations and plan in an appropriate way for the future of the area and therefore it is proposed that a three-year financial plan be prepared during the coming year (in line with the provisions of the Minute of Agreement between the two Councils) in parallel with the project plan for the delivery of the SDPA’s first strategic development plan.

The report recommended:-
that the Authority –

(a)
agree the draft budget for submission to both Councils to inform their respective budget-setting processes;

(b)
agree, in line with the Minute of Agreement, that a three-year financial plan be prepared over the coming year and that a draft be presented to the SDPA at a future meeting.

The Authority resolved:-
(i)
to agree to remove the £10,000 allocation in the recommended budget for the possibility of an Examination in Public into the Finalised Structure Plan, to acknowledge the legal requirement for an Examination and to agree to recommend to both Councils that given that a budget would be required for such an event if it occurred they may wish to include it in their own budget provisions;  and

(ii)
to otherwise approve the recommendations contained in the report.

PLANNING UPDATE

6.
The Authority had before it a report by the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager which advised the Authority of development plan progress within Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire Councils and other planning issues.  

The report provided details on:-

· the Aberdeen City Local Plan;

· Aberdeenshire’s Local Plan;

· The Aberdeen Western Peripheral Route Inquiry;

· The Menie Estate Inquiry;

· Scottish Sustainable Communities Initiative;

· Scottish Planner Magazine;

· SPP3 : Planning for Homes;  and

· Adapting Our Ways : Managing Scotland’s Climate Risk.

In relation to Adapting Our Ways : Managing Scotland’s Climate Risk the report explained that the Scottish Government intend to consult on “Scotland’s Climate Change Adaption Framework” through a two-stage process.

The report explained that the first stage of the consultation process aims to raise awareness and gain interest in adapting to climate change.  The report outlined that the Climate Change Adaption Framework will identify strategic principles for priority actions to provide leadership, guidance and consistency of approach to Government and non-Government decision-making.  The report outlined that at this time there is no response required to the consultation by the Authority other than to acknowledge receipt and highlight an interest in commenting at the second stage of the process.  The report explained that adaptation to climate change is identified as an objective of the draft Structure Plan and it is proposed to bring a report on this subject to a later meeting of the Authority, possibly coinciding with the Stage 2 consultation.  

The report recommended:-
that the Authority note the report and agree that a report be prepared for the Authority at a future meeting in relation to Scotland’s emerging “Climate Change Adaptation Framework” and the potential role of the Authority.  

The Authority resolved:-
(i)
to agree that officers prepare an update for the Authority to consider at its next meeting in relation to housing development figures in the Aberdeen City and Shire area;

(ii)
to agree to delegate authority to the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager, in consultation with the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority to put forward a response on behalf of the Authority (to be signed by the Chair and the Vice-Chair) on the document entitled “National Planning Framework SEA Consultation” and submit the response to the Scottish Ministers by their deadline of 31st October, 2008;  and

(iii)
to otherwise approve the recommendation contained in the report.

STRUCTURE PLAN PROGRESS REPORT

7.
The Authority had before it a report by the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager which advised members of progress on the Structure Plan since the last meeting of the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Planning Committee in June, 2008.

The report provided information on the consultation undertaken in relation to the Structure Plan and the responses received as a result of the consultation period.  

The report also provided information on the revised Development Plan Scheme (DPS) which had been published. The report explained that the revised DPS is intended to replace the first version published in February, 2007.   The report explained that one primary aim in revising the DPS was to amend the timetable to reflect the deadlines that the team is now working to (Appendix 1 to the report set out in more detail how progress had been made against these targets).  The report outlined that in summary it could be seen that work on the stages of the draft Structure Plan preparation continues in accordance with the revised DPS and in particular outlined the progress on getting the draft and associated documents approved for consultation, getting these published and putting in place mechanisms for public consultation events and opportunities for submission of individual responses and explained that these have been achieved in the anticipated timescales.

The Authority then heard Dr. Gore, Director of Planning and Environmental Services, Aberdeenshire Council, explain that the draft Structure Plan had been commended by John Swinney, MSP, Cabinet Secretary, Finance and Sustainable Growth.

The Authority then heard the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager provide information on proposals recently developed by the Scottish Government to look at measures to help housebuilding in Scotland, including the postponement of a review of developer contributions.  

The report recommended:-
that the Authority – 

(a)
note the progress that has been made on the preparation of the draft Structure Plan since the last meeting of the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Planning Committee;

(b)
note the arrangements that were put in place for public consultation and scale and level of responses received to date;  and

(c)
note that the commitments set out in the revised development plan scheme for these stages of the plan preparation have been met.

The Authority resolved:-
(i)
to request that the Strategic Development Planning Authority Chair write, on behalf of the SDPA, to John Swinney, MSP, Cabinet Secretary, Finance and Sustainable Growth acknowledging the challenge that the housing market currently faces and the requirements to plan housing effectively through the Structure Plan and to express the views of the SDPA that the postponement of a review of developer contributions would not be conducive or helpful in this regard;  and

(ii)
to otherwise approve the recommendations contained in the report.


MATTER OF URGENCY


The Authority agreed to consider the following item of business as a matter of urgency in terms of Section 50(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973 in order for it to consider the results of the 2008 Housing Land Audit at is earliest opportunity.

HOUSING LAND AUDIT 2008

8.
The Authority had before it a report by the Aberdeen City and Shire Strategic Development Plan Manager which advised members of the results of the 2008 Housing Land Audit, a copy of which formed the Appendix to the report.

Following questions raised by members of the Authority, officers confirmed that the figures contained in the Audit were the result of extensive consultation and had also been considered at the Aberdeenshire and Aberdeen City Council’s Housing Land Audit 2008 meeting on 20th June, 2008 which had been chaired by an independent member (Mr. MacRae), Chair of Aberdeen Solicitors’ Property Centre.

The report recommended:-
that the Authority – 

(a)
note the contents of, and approve, the 2008 Housing Land Audit;  and

(b)
agree that a report be prepared for the next meeting of the Authority on the implications of the 2008 Housing Land Audit in the context of the emerging Structure Plan.

The Authority resolved:-
to approve the recommendations contained in the report.

HOMES FOR SCOTLAND

9.
The Authority heard the Chair propose that Homes for Scotland provide an informal presentation to the Authority at the start or following the next meeting of the Authority (i.e. not to form part of the formal meeting).  The purpose of this would be to provide an understanding of the local impact on house builders in the current market environment (as detailed at Article 6 resolution (i) to this minute).

The Authority resolved:-
to request that officers arrange for Homes for Scotland to provide such an informal presentation at the next meeting.

- SCOTT CASSIE, Chair
